SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
17th March, 2010

Meeting commenced:
 

9.30 am.
"
adjourned  
       11.20 am.

      
    reconvened 
11.40 am 

          Ended       
 
1.27 pm fillin "end time" 
PRESENT:
Councillor Lightup (Mayor) - in the Chair fillin "line 1" 

Councillors Ainsworth, Boshell, Bramer-Kelly, Cheetham, Cohen, Compton, Connor, Davies, Dawson, Deas, Drake, Dobbs, Ferguson, Ferrer, Robin Garrido, Gray, Heywood, Hill, Hinds, Houlton, Humphreys, Jolley, Kean, King, Lancaster, Lea, Lindley, Loveday, MacDonald, Mann,  Mashiter, Merry, Mold, Morris, Mullen, Jane Murphy, Joseph Murphy, Joseph O'Neill, Martin O'Neill, Owen, Pennington, Potter, Ryan, Smyth, Taylor, Tope, Leslie Turner, Nicky Turner, Warmisham and Wilson  fillin "other names" 
66.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Antrobus, Burgoyne, Clague, Cooke, Devine, Karen Garrido, McIntyre, Miller and Warner.
67.
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

No interests declared.
 68
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

The meetings of the meetings held on the 20th January and 17th of February 2010 were approved as correct records subject to the word “inept” being replaced by the word “Nett” in the amendment moved and seconded by Councillor Cheetham in relation to the Council Budget 2010.
69.
MAYORAL REPORT


The Mayor commented briefly on recent events he had attended whilst being in the office of Mayor.    
70.
RECEIPT OF PETITIONS

The following petitions were received and referred to the relevant directorates for consideration.
	Petition 
	Councillor
	Directorate

	Residents only Parking Scheme Victoria Crescent Eccles 
	Davies 
	Sustainable Regeneration 

	Pedestrian Crossing , Seaford Road 
	Mold
	Sustainable Regeneration

	Vandalism and Neglect to Shops, Stanfield Centre Boothstown 
	Lindley 
	Community Safety/ Sustainable Regeneration 


71.
COUNCIL CONSTITUTION

It was agreed that this matter be deferred.

72
CITY REGION GOVERNANCE

The Leader of the Council submitted a detailed report in relation to the Scheme of Governance which had been approved by the AGMA Executive Board in December for consultation with the 10 districts of Greater Manchester.  

He reported that the AGMA Executive Board at its February meeting had considered the outcome of the review and a final draft scheme in relation to the future City Region Governance. 

 In submitting the report the Leader commented as follows:-
· The impact on the economic development of the City Region through the Atlantic Gateway and links between  Liverpool and Manchester 

· The need to work on key strategic projects with the other 9 districts

· The revisions to the proposed transport network in which he paid tribute to work of Councillor MacDonald.
· The structures being proposed in relation to the organisation of influence of determining transport policy across Greater Manchester to enable more empowers to be devolved from central Government to the City Region
· The impact on 16-19 Education and the freedom to make decisions to impact across the city region.


He also reported on the outcome of the AGMA Executive at which 8 authorities of Greater Manchester had formally supported the new proposals. He indicated that the main stumbling block with the two remaining authorities appeared to be the changes in the voting system across AGMA which currently stood at 7/3 under the new City Region voting would move to a simpler majority of 6/4.

The following comments were then made:-


Councillor Gray thanked the Chief Executive and Charlotte Cunnah for the briefing in respect of this matter.  

Councillor MacDonald agreed with Councillor Merry that this was as a way to reform AGMA and gave his support to the transport proposals has contained within the report now before the City Council.  He further stated that Salford and Manchester were key members of the AGMA districts and this revised governance pilot would build a city region.  

Councillor Robin Garrido indicated while he supported many parts of the proposed governance pilot as proposed by the AGMA Executive Board his main concern was with the  voting process  being changed to a simpler majority from the existing 7/3 proposals. 

He moved an amendment that the proposal be adopted with an additional recommendation that the voting at the Executive Board be carried by majority of 7/3.  

This was seconded by Councillor MacDonald, various Councillors spoke in relation to this matter  

A full debate in support and against the proposed amendment, following on the closing of the debate the Mayor put the amendment to the Council and following a show of hands, declared the amendment not carried. 


 RESOLVED: THAT 
the Council 

1) 
Considered the outcome of the review of the city region governance arrangement including the results of the consultation exercise and the business case prepared by KPMG

2) 
Agreed that the establishment of a combined authority in Greater Manchester would be likely to improve 

(a) The exercise that the statutory functions relating to economic development regeneration and transport in the area

(b) The effectiveness and efficiency of transport in the area

(c) Economic conditions in the area for the reasons set out in the report now submitted 


3)
Endorse the final scheme was agreed by the AGMA Executive Board on the 26th February and agreed to publish the scheme pursuant to Section 109 (2) and the Local Democracy Economic Development and Construction Act 


4)
Consent to the inclusion of Salford in the area of a combined authority 

5)
Approve the proposals contained in paragraph 66 of the review document (Appendix 1 the documents now submitted) for review of Scrutiny arrangements and supports endorsed by the AGMA Scrutiny 


6)
Note that formal agreement was to be completed in terms of a draft side agreement, as tabled at the AGMA Executive Board meeting (Appendix 1a of the documents now submitted).  To supplement paragraph 46 of the scheme relating to the support given by the other authorities to an individual authority wishing to withdraw from the combined authority.

7)
Endorse the commitment given by the AGMA Executive Board regarding the future role of the joint committee as set out in a final scheme and note that, a draft scheme of delegation of powers by the combined authority to the joint committee will be brought forward for approval by the Executive Board and Greater Manchester Integrated Transport Authority by not later than June 2010.

73.
APPOINTMENT OF SENIOR OFFICERS

RESOLVED: THAT the Council agree to

(a) 
The appointment of Alan Westwood, Strategic Director of 
Customer & Support Services as Monitoring Officer 


(b) 
The transfer of all statutory powers relating to care of children from Barbara Spicer, Chief Executive to Nicholas Page, Acting Strategic Director of Childrens Services 


(c) 
The appointment of Tim Field as Deputy Director of Community Health & Social Care


(d)
The appointment of Jennifer McGovern as Assistant Director, Community Health & Social Care (Joint Commissioning)

74.
APPOINTMENT OF CHAIR AND VICE CHAIR OF STANDARDS 
COMMITTEE AND 
TWO INDEPENDENT MEMBERS OF THE STANDARDS COMMITTEE

RESOLVED: THAT



(1)
Mr. Dennis Tighe be appointed as Chair of the Standards 
Committee 


for the immediate effect to serve initially in that 
post until the end of the 


Council year 2010/11

(2) 
Mrs. M. Roberts be appointed as Vice Chair of the Standards 

Committee with immediate effect to serve initially in that post until 

the end of the Council year 2010/11

(3) 
Mr. Robert Ashworth and the Right Reverend Bishop Steven Lowe be 
appointed as independent members of the Standards Committee to 
serve 
from the commencement of the municipal year 2010/11 to the end 
of the 
municipal year 2013/14.

75.
TREASURY MANAGEMENT STRATEGY, ANNUAL INVESTMENT STRATEGY, MINIMUM REVENUE PROVISION POLICY STATEMENT

Lead Member for Customer & Support Services and the City Treasurer submitted a joint report containing details of the Treasury Management Strategy for the financial year 2010/11 indicating its production and submission to the Council was required under the CIPFA Code of Practice.  Also submitted was the Annual Investment Strategy which was needed to be considered by the Council under the Local Government Act 2003 together with the Minimum Revenue Provision which records   the Councils policy for the coming financial year prior to the commencement of the start of the financial year. It was logical and convenient and informative to consider all three strategies simultaneously.  

Councillor Cheetham asked a question regarding the cost of capital financing charges and other members referred to issues relating to debt rescheduling.  Councillor Hinds indicated that he would ensure that all members would be provided with a response.

RESOLVED: THAT the Treasury Management Strategy, the Annual Investment Strategy and the Minimum Revenue Provision Policy for 2010/11 be approved.  
76
RETIREMENT OF ELECTED MEMBERS 2010, 


Council Members paid tribute to Councillors Christine Gray, Roger Lightup, Keith Mann, Barbara Miller and Jane Murphy who would be retiring from office of the City Council and not standing in the 2010 local elections.

77.
GENERAL QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMEBRS
(a) COUNCILLOR MERRY – LEADER OF THE COUNCIL


The following questions were asked:



Councillor Robin Garrido asked a question relating to Council policy determining Housing Regeneration Strategies and the selection of properties to be demolished under such schemes.



Councillor Davies made reference to the proposals to move the ice rink to the Lowry and asked if any more sponsorship would be sort in order to reduce the costs of the scheme.



Councillor Ainsworth asked a question relating to the way in which the local concerns would be raised within the new City Region Governance Pilot the need for greater clarity and powers to raise issues



Councillor Jane Murphy in reference to the Tobin Tax and asked if Councillor Merry supported to the proposals.  



In response Councillor Merry indicated that the selection of properties for demolition and the regeneration was carefully determined and there were no policies of the City Council knocking down high quality houses that could be retained.


In relation to Councillor Davies he indicated that one of the reasons why the ice rink had not been as successful as in previous years was linked to the appalling weather and not only the failure to receive sponsorship. He indicated that in 2010 further steps will be taken to try and prevent the reoccurrence of such issues.


In reply to Councillor Ainsworth he indicated that he would provide him with a full briefing.



In relation to Councillor Jane Murphy indicated that the Labour Group and the Liberal Democrats had both supported the Tobin Tax and its proposal in relation to the regulation of financial institutions.


The following comments were then made:


Councillors Martin O’Neill and King commented further on the Tobin Tax.  


Councillor Davies made further comments in respect of not only the ice rink but the cost of the event this programme had cost the city and the impact on the City Council Budget.  


Councillor Robin Garrido commented further in relation to site clearances that had occurred and the need to modernise all the property and refurbish houses not necessarily demolition them. 


 Councillor Owen indicated that house demolition was a concern in the housing market new programme investment in Salford but there had been a need to make difficult decisions. 


Councillors Lancaster and Joseph Murphy commented on the major issues which faced Salford Housing in the 1970’s and the major work that had been undertaken to modernise and deal with inner city.  To ensure further modernisation and bring your properties up to the decent home standard, many of which were in the private sector. 


 Councillor Lancaster further commented in relation to the provision of the ice rink indicating that he was concerned if Conservative policy was only about providing services that made a profit, as this could have a negative impact on many council facilities that provided across the city in terms of sport and leisure.  


He further indicated the issues which had occurred in relation to the sponsorship of the Ice Rink but indicated that ticket sales had been high even though the facility had been open over a shorter period on this occasion.  He finally commented that there was no decision where the ice rink would be going as options were being examined as were costs for future proposals. 


 In response Councillor Merry made the following comment
· That sponsorship for the ice rink in 2009/10 had not been satisfactory and negative press comments had not helped and the process outlined by Councillor Lancaster would be investigated in good time for the ice rink to be located in 2010.  
· That the Labour group had dealt with issues of negative equity and the impact of the recession but still managed  to regenerate key areas of the City 
· How difficult decisions in respect of housing renewal and had been taken to enhance housing provisions with support from the government across the city.


(b)
COUNCILLOR LANCASTER DEPUTY LEADER OF THE COUNCIL


The following questions were asked


Councillor Hill asked a question regarding if there were any costs relating to the buying out of the covenant in relation to the Community Stadium 


Councillor Owen referred to the recent police Inspection Councillor Robin Garrido asked if Councillor Lancaster had any further information in relation to allegations relating to the Race Course action.  



In response Councillor Lancaster answered as follows:



In relation to Councillor Hill he indicated there were no costs, in relation to Councillor Owen he admitted that he was very disappointed with the police inspection and examinations a weakness would be investigated, but there had been positive issues such as the Quest programme giving better efficiency and improve police response time. 


 In relation to Councillor Garrido he indicated that he would report to him outside the Council meeting.


(c)
COUNCILLOR HINDS – LEAD MEMBER OF CUSTOMER & SUPPORT SERVICES



Councillor Lindley raised a question regarding to the capital borrowing proposals of the City Council and the impact over the next 3 years



Councillors Cheetham and Owen referred to the writing off of debt and asked if Councillor Hinds was satisfied what the procedures for writing off debt were as appropriate and efficient as they could be.



In response Councillor Hinds indicated he was content with the strategy on the capital programme, indicating that it was all under review with short term and long term borrowing advantages taken by the City Council whenever possible.


  In relation to the writing off of debt he indicated that the policy adopted by the Council was on the advice of the District Auditor and a 3 star rating for the financial management the City had been achieved.  He gave details on the way in which debt was written off and the processes undertaken.


(d)
COUNCILLOR WARMISHAM – LEAD MEMBER FOR CHILDRENS SERVICES


Various members referred to the ongoing problem of the use of Methadrone by young people and the growing number of “legal” highs and action that needed to be taken to classify the substance as illegal. 


 In response Councillor Warmisham agreed with all members that this was a serious issue and that he would be supporting any proposals that went forward to ban the sale or use of this substance.

(e)
COUNCILLOR CONNOR – LEAD MEMBER FOR HOUSING


Councillor Owen referred to a housing issue that occurred in his ward and asked if Councillor Connor would provide a reply.  Councillor Joseph O’Neill made reference to the growing number of voids in the Citywest area, Councillor Ainsworth asked if Councillor Connor was satisfied that current housing policy was having a positive impact on current economic indices’, linking housing strategy to employment issues.  


In response Councillor Connor indicated as follows:



He would take up the issue Councillor Owen had raised and provide him with a reply. 


 In respect of void properties he indicated that it was his desire to see all houses occupied but if details were provided he would refer those matters to Citywest.


  In relation to Councillor Ainsworth he indicated that partnership working was a key issue of housing strategy and links to employment and Economic Regeneration

(f)
COUNCILLOR POTTER (In the absence of Cllr Antrobus) – EXECUTIVE SUPPORT MEMBER FOR PLANNING 


Councillor Lindley raised a question regarding the future of Burgess Farm, Cut acre and current issues of Greenbelt in regards to the Core Strategy.  Councillor Potter indicated that he would inform Councillor Antrobus of his question.


(g)
COUNCILLOR JOE MURPHY – LEAD MEMBER FOR ENVIRONMENT


Councillor Joseph O’Neill thanked Environmental Services for dealing with litter issues in his ward.



Councillor Lindley raised issues relating to the level of litter in the linear walkways



Councillor Davies referred to the issues of fly tipping



Various members commented on the issue of litter across the City.



In response Councillor Murphy indicated that 



More money was being spent by the Directorate in terms of Environmental clean ups



There was a City wide review of litter and litter issues



Private sector land was an issue and steps had been taken to work with private land owners to improve litter conditions



Education of our young people is to be undertaken with a refreshed programme linked with schools and colleges



There were ongoing visits to takeaways by officers of the Directorate



His Directorate was addressing issues ward by ward and information would be provided to local Councillors in relation to this matter 


(h, i, j)
COUNCILLOR MANN – LEAD MEMBER FOR SOCIAL SERVICES


COUNCILLOR SMYTH – LEAD MEMBER FOR NEIGHBOURHOOD



COUNCILLOR WARNER – LEAD MEMBER FOR CULTURAL AND SPORT


No questions asked, no comments made.


(a)
INTEGRATED TRANSPORT COUNCILLOR MACDONALD 


Councillor Lancaster asked a further question with regard to the booking office at Eccles railway station and Councillor MacDonald indicated that he would find out further information.


(b)
POLICE – COUNCILLOR LANCASTER
· Councillor Robin Garrido asked questions and made comments in relation to the recent inspection which had been carried out in relation to the Police Authority and the outcomes which had been achieved.

Councillor Lancaster indicated 

· That as spokesperson for the Police he sent regular reports to all members and police activity

· He organised a Lead Member briefing with the Chief Superintendent and all members of the Council were invited to attend.
· The report identified good practice as well as those matters that needed further investigation

· That benchmarking worked with other authorities was ongoing

· The Quest Programme which had been introduced first in Salford had massive impact on response times and improved detection rates

· That he made available at any time opportunities for every member of the Council to contact him to relate issues regarding to the Police, which he would investigate and undertake on there behalf


(c)
WASTE DISPOSAL – COUNCILLOR JOE MURPHY


(d)
FIRE AND RESCUE – COUNCILLOR WILSON 

(e)
OUTSIDE BODIES


No questions asked or comments made
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